
 

March 8, 2022 

President Joseph R. Biden 

The White House 

1600 Pennsylvania Ave., NW 

Washington, DC 20500 

 

Dear President Biden: 

We applaud the statement in your State of the Union address recognizing the opportunity to 

improve access to care by announcing that pharmacy locations will be test and treat locations for 

patients. However, only certain pharmacies are currently able to meet this goal until the Food 

and Drug Administration (FDA) modifies its Emergency Use Authorizations (EUAs) for oral 

antivirals and removes the limitation preventing pharmacists from ordering these medications.  

Many states license pharmacists to order medications, either independently or in collaboration 

with a physician. In September, Secretary Becerra took an important step to expand patient 

access by authorizing pharmacists in all 50 states to order oral treatments for COVID-19. 

Unfortunately, the FDA’s limitation undermines the intent of your announcement and patient 

access to pharmacies as a one-stop shop for COVID-19 testing and treatment with antivirals. 

This limitation is also inconsistent with FDA’s normally provider-neutral prescriber directives in 

approval and EUA decisions.  

Pharmacists are clinically trained medication experts and are the primary healthcare 

professionals responsible for ensuring safe medication use, including identifying and mitigating 

drug interactions associated with oral antiviral medications for COVID-19. While we are 

working with FDA and providing them with information, data, and recommendations to give 

them comfort and confidence that pharmacists can appropriately order these medications, to meet 

the goals of your announcement and widely reach patients in need, FDA must immediately lift 

these limitations. 

Despite your statement during the State of the Union, Americans who test positive at a pharmacy 

will only be able to access time-sensitive oral antivirals, on the spot, from a limited number of 

pharmacies with in-house access to non-pharmacist prescribers, primarily in metropolitan areas. 

Unfortunately, rural and underserved communities are less likely to benefit from your test to 

treat approach because of this limitation. 

Thank you again for recognizing the potential of pharmacists to improve patient access to 

COVID-19 treatments. Our patients are counting on the FDA to remove its EUA limitation 

preventing pharmacists from ordering oral antivirals, so that we can achieve the full potential of 

your test to treat initiative.  

Sincerely,  
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